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Board Meeting Agenda 
 
 
 

Russ Baggerly, Director 
Mary Bergen, Director 
Bill Hicks, Director 

Pete Kaiser, Director 
James Word, Director 

 
CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 

1055 Ventura Ave. 
Oak View, CA 93022 

Board Room 
September 28, 2016 

3:00 P.M. 
 

Right to be heard:  Members of the public have a right to address the Board directly on any 
item of interest to the public which is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Board.  The 
request to be heard should be made immediately before the Board's consideration of the item. 
No action shall be taken on any item not appearing on the agenda unless the action is 
otherwise authorized by subdivision (b) of  ¶54954.2 of the Government Code and except that 
members of a legislative body or its staff may briefly respond to statements made or questions 
posed by persons exercising their public testimony rights under section 54954.3 of the 
Government Code. 

 
1. Public Comments (items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
     
2. General Manager comments.   
 
3. Board of Director comments. 
 
4. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 

 
5. Consent Agenda 
 

a. Minutes of the September 14, 2016 Board Meeting. 
b. Minutes of the April 27, 2016 Board Meeting. 
c. Recommend approval of the invoice to Alliant Insurance Services, 

Inc. in the amount of $60,942.24 for the renewal of the Special 
Liability Insurance coverage effective 9/29/16 – 9/29/17. 

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Consent Agenda 
 
6. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 9/12/16 – 

9/23/16. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving report 
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7. Resolution honoring Andy Benitez on his retirement. 
 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Resolution 
 
8. Resolution setting a public hearing for October 26, 2016 to hear input from 

the public regarding the proposed Lake Casitas Recreation Area Fees and 
Charges. 

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Resolution 
 
9. Resolution to award a contract to Oilfield Electric and Motor of Ventura in 

the amount of $400,960 for the Ventura Avenue Pump Plant No. 1 
Electrical Upgrade, Specification 16-383.  

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Adopt Resolution 
 
10. Recommend approval of an agreement with Gantzer Water Resources 

Engineering, LLC in the not to exceed amount of $21,200 to provide 
hypolimnetic oxygenation system operational support. 

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving recommendation 
 
11. Recommend approval of a purchase order to West Coast Welding and 

Construction Inc. in the amount of $20,238.88 for the restoration and 
coating of the dam intake screen assembly #3. 

 
  RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving recommendation 
 
12. Information Items: 
 

a. Personnel Committee Minutes. 
b. Investment Report. 
 

13. Closed Session 
 

a. (Govt. Code Sec. 54957.6) 
Conference with Labor Negotiators:    
Agency Designated Representatives:  Rebekah Vieira, Draza Mrvichin 
Employee Organization: Supervisory & Professional, General Unit and 
Recreation Unit.  

 
14. Adjournment  
 

If you require special accommodations for attendance at or participation in this meeting, 
please notify our office 24 hours in advance at (805) 649-2251, ext.  113.  (Govt. Code 
Section 54954.1 and 54954.2(a). 
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Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 

Board Meeting Held 
September 14, 2016 

 
A meeting of the Board of Directors was held September 14, 2016 at the Casitas 
Municipal Water District located at 1055 Ventura Ave. in Oak View, California. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. Directors Kaiser, Baggerly, Word, 
Hicks and Bergen were present. Also present were Steve Wickstrum, General 
Manager, Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the Board, and Attorney, Robert Kwong.  
There were four staff members and eight members of the public in attendance.  
President Kaiser led the group in the flag salute. 

 
1. Public Comments (items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
 

Angelo Spandrio inquired about the work being completed and asked if 
the top five projects have been identified and are they on schedule for the 
October 7th deliverable.  Mr. Wickstrum answered yes and yes, he hopes to at 
least have a draft by October 7th.  Mr. Spandrio asked how it will be published.  
Mr. Wickstrum explained it will be brought to the Board at the appropriate time 
and maybe the water resources committee meeting. 
     
2. General Manager comments.   
 

Mr. Wickstrum reminded the board of the Regional Drought Summit on 
September 22nd and informed them that we would be live streaming the event. 
 

Mr. Wickstrum then reported that water quality is looking very good and 
we are not seeing algae that causes us problems so there is no need for lake 
treatment.  Our next step is to get efficiency on the oxygen dose for the 
hypolimnetic system.  There will be a project coming forward regarding this.   
 
3. Board of Director comments. 
 

Director Baggerly reported that he attended the City Council meeting and 
offered thanks for their letter of support.  He explained that Ted Moore, a local 
developer approached him and he hired a geologist to look for avenues for water 
development. Ted Moore arrived at the meeting and spoke to the board and 
explained that he hired Mike Paige from Thousand Oaks who sites wells.  He 
mapped the underground aquifers.  Mr. Moore displayed two maps showing 
locations where there might be water. He suggested drilling some wells and 
pumping them into the diversion canal.  He suggested using some abandoned 
natural gas lines to move water and showed areas in the Ojai Basin and Ventura 
River where he thinks there may be water.  He said he would love to be a part of 
the ongoing discussion and he could bring his geologist up to meet with your 
consultants.  He wants to bring new thoughts and ideas to the table.  There is 
water moving in the valley out to the ocean that could be intercepted.  
 
4. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
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Director Bergen reported on a conference call for the Upper Ventura River 
GSA and they will do an outreach meeting with small pumpers on the 26th and 
Director Hicks reported on his attendance at the AWA board meeting. 
 
5. Consent Agenda       ADOPTED 
 

a. Minutes of the August 24, 2016 Board Meeting. 
b. Resolution approving the joint funding agreement with United 

States Geological Survey for the Cooperative Stream Gaging 
Program from November 1, 2016 – October 31, 2017. 

 
 The Consent Agenda was offered by Director Baggerly, seconded by 
Director Bergen and adopted by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
  Resolution is numbered 16-23 
 
6. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 8/24/16 – 

9/08/16.        APPROVED 
   
 Director Word asked about the charge for the oxygen and Mr. Wickstrum 
explained it was for the month of August. 
 

  On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Bergen, the report 
was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
7. Recommend approval of the position of Park Ranger/Park Services Officer 

Division Officer.       APPROVED  
 

Mr. Wickstrum explained that this was bringing back clarifications from the 
last meeting.  The new position will oversee formation and implementation of a 
new division and move toward Park Rangers being a part of the employees at 
Lake Casitas and move forward with our policy and procedure manuals and 
training.  Carol Belser built into this memo more of a sense of what this individual 
will do.  There is a large amount of training and procedures and we need a strong 
leader in that role to focus on the procedures, training and bring together PSO’s 
and the Park Rangers into one cohesive group in the field.  
 

Director Word commented that as we progress into this new direction it is 
a pretty involved process, a lot of responsibility and potential liability.  It would 
seem to me that we really need to have someone with real expertise to guide it 
with knowledge of how to make it work and with the training and I think it is 
necessary and would support this the way it has been presented today. 
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Suzi Taylor voiced her objection and concerns that this is fast-tracking the 

division officer.  It was brought back to the Personnel Committee which met on 
Monday.  This appears to be an assumed vote but you are being deprived 
minutes from personnel committee that are not available.  Ms. Taylor added that 
Carol Belser’s intention was that this be a term position but Steve Wickstrum 
stated it in no way is a term position.  Additionally, Ms. Taylor expressed that she 
feels the scope of the position is that of a supervisor and this is a tactic to go 
around SEIU.  The benefit package is costly for this district as health insurance is 
covered at 100%.  She asked if the current Park Services Manager is a peace 
officer and asked if the new position would be created as a peace officer.  She 
expressed her concerns and asked that the board reconsider the needs of the 
district.  Ms. Taylor suggested sending qualified applicants through the reserve 
academy for the needed training instead of using LCRA as a training ground.  
She then stated that based on my understanding of peace officer status of the 
park manager is that the board has approved psych evaluation.  This is a 
violation of ADA as it was an unnecessary test and you cannot subject an 
employee to this type of testing. 
 

Director Baggerly commented that we don’t have minutes from the 
personnel committee.  He added that from the org chart and the new division 
manual table of contents it is specifically as law enforcement and that is only part 
of what we do.  The first thing is we have to protect that water resource. The 
current PSO’s understand that.  We have to do this to provide qualified immunity.   
It has morphed into a new law enforcement task force and is leaving our existing 
employees behind.  There are Park Rangers on one side and PSO’s on another.  
They are different.  The guy in charge will favor law enforcement tactics and 
leave behind our guys in t-shirts and blue jeans trying to enforce our boat 
inspections.  I don’t think we need a new manager with medical benefits and 
salary.  If he is doing all the managing what is Carol going to be left to do. I would 
rather have a consultant to have our PSO’s become rangers. 
 

Director Bergen explained that her understanding from the personnel 
committee meeting is the PSO’s can, if they want to, become Park Rangers.  The 
idea is to keep them on and active and have them work with the Rangers.  There 
is no intent to leave them behind.  They are faced with having to have direct 
management that knows the laws and regulations so we can do this correctly.  
We need knowledge and careful management to keep it all together. 
 

Director Baggerly added the existing PSO’s did their job.  We had to make 
the change to make them legal at what we are doing. I don’t see anything 
changing with hiring a bunch of retired sheriff’s.  Option 2 of the beech report 
number 3 should be required.  The Park Services Manager should issue updated 
job descriptions for all employees and the existing PSO’s should be designated 
as Rangers.  Those guys are loyal to our district and are on the outside looking 
in.  I don’t like it and I won’t support it. 
 

President Kaiser commented that it is interesting that this was being 
pushed along at warped speed a couple of years ago and was brought forward 
by staff and now it is a different phase and staff are pushing back in the other 
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direction.  We need to reduce the OT out there and the self-assigning of 
schedules.  I support this motion. 
 

Director Baggerly expressed concern with the budget and the cost of 
hiring a new management position and everything that goes with it as he thinks it 
will cost a lot more. 
 

  On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Word, the above 
recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: Baggerly 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
8. Regional Efforts to Obtain Access to State Water Entitlements for Western 

Ventura County. 
 
 Mr. Wickstrum explained that having been here during the 90’s and part of 
the discussion on state water and getting that in here, in the last 3 months that 
has become more of an opportunity that we didn’t have in 1990.  The doors may 
be open to us.  There are a lot of costs associated with it. The city of Ventura put 
out a request for qualifications and is going through a selection process.  There is 
a lot of collaboration and coming together for this project.  We have discussed 
our role and representing this project.  Three different agencies and public have 
had discussions and expressed desire to hook into state water. We need to 
discuss our interest in going forward with this or not. We do not know the 
engineering design cost at this point.  We need to consider any avenues we need 
to contribute to that design.   
 

Director Baggerly commented that he wants Steve to be at the table 
representing our interest.  Director Word concurred and added that we need to 
be participating in this discussion.  There are consequences coming out of this 
that will need to be addressed in looking at this.  There are a whole gamut of 
costs to be explored.  Yes, the taxpayers have paid several million to the system 
that money has gone to the state.  When we have used the turn back pool it went 
to reducing that tax.  None of that has come to the district as income.  We need 
to be part of the discussion and determine how to fund it.  Director Hicks added 
we have to be at the table.  Director Bergen added she is fully supportive and we 
have to be involved but Casitas needs to know the costs and have the terms in 
writing.  President Kaiser added you have to be there.  There is the cost factor 
and how would be shared and how would we be whole.  Would there be a bond 
measure and a vote of the public? 
 

William Weirick stated that the City of Ojai is one of the organizations that 
passed on a 4-1 vote in support of your efforts.  The Mayor has not signed the 
letter yet.  The idea is to support what you are talking about and to have your 
back.  Reliable water will cost more money.  We don’t need to stop if it rains. We 
need to move together and collaborate and look at things different.  Thank you, 
Russ for appearing at our meeting.  The message going forward is to conserve 
yes and diversify water sources.  In terms of the revenue issue it is a challenge 
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and we figure it out and back you up and sell it to the public. We will figure out 
the revenue.  Thank you and appreciate your feedback and continue supporting 
you how we can.   
 

Randy Haney thanked Russ for being there last night and then explained 
that Steve and I were talking outside after Executive and I do support you and 
this group.  There will always be moments of contention.  Conservation, 
collaboration and communication are critical.  Most important thing is to 
communicate to the public is what we are doing.  Appreciate this board feels the 
full weight of anything that comes to the table on money but it is ours.  The more 
we know and understand and convey to the public the better off we are.  State 
water project is short term fix.  Biggest issue is to convince the county to get 
behind us. We will not conserve our way out of this.  Collaboration – all of the 
agencies.  Sept 22nd is your first opportunity.  Give as much information as 
possible.  Get a ton of questions and be open and honest. 
 

Renee Roth thanked the board for what you do and for the investment in 
conservation and looking for new water supplies. We are trying to integrate what 
we know from previous droughts and situations.  She added that she has done 
some research in looking at Australia.  Tom Ash said that Australia realized after 
the fact that they didn’t do enough soon enough.  In terms of looking at what they 
did, Australia set a goal of 33 GPCD.  They replaced water meters, had rebates, 
water assessments, teach people to read their water meters.  We are in extreme 
drought and will have extreme measures and have to engage the community.    
Any money spent they could look back and know it was invested in water 
savings.  Balancing supply and demand management and improve integration 
and address revenue losses and look at water rates.  Steve has to be at the 
table.  The long term message is we are all in this together. 
 

Mr. Wickstrum added that he will participate and contribute what we are 
looking at.  Everyone needs to understand this is not the end all. It is 5,000 acre 
feet if it is at 100%.  That does not answer the full thirst we have in the service 
area.  There is no guarantee and there is a lot of risk with state water.  Over the 
course of the last eight years the community has been buffered with the Lake 
Casitas supplies.  Now we are faced with what the state has been faced with 
over the last years. 
 

  Director Kaiser asked that because of the interface with other agencies 
that this stay with the Executive Committee.  He then thanked the public for their 
comments. 
 
9. Resolution Adopting an Increased Conservation Penalty for Over 

Allocation Water Usage.      ADOPTED 
  

  Mr. Wickstrum explained that we adopted the WEAP and hit 50% a year 
ago last May and we instituted conservation penalty and allocations for our 
metered connections.  We tested the water and started with a penalty of $1 for 
residential accounts and $0.25 for annual accounts that we account for at the 
end of the fiscal year.  We wanted to send the message and signals out and 
have people be educated on their water usage and get them into their allocation 
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without hitting them with a hammer.  As the lake goes down the concern is those 
that didn’t comply need a larger message.  About 75% have conformed.  We are 
asking to raise the penalty to get more response and get others to conform in 
conserving water. 
 

Ron Merckling highlighted that the conservation team of Cinnamon 
McIntosh, Bryan Sandoval and Larry Harris have been working hard and are 
engaging customers on a daily basis.  Over 70% of the people are adhering to 
the conservation program.  We have lowered the allocation an additional 10% 
and we are looking for 7,000 acre feet of savings this next year in conservation.  
The residential component has the monthly surcharge which will start October 
1st.  Those customers that are on an annual basis, the surcharge will begin with 
their fiscal year that began on July 1, 2016.  By increasing the surcharge, the 
purpose is compliance with the conservation program.  Some people are not in 
compliance and we are hoping to encourage them to comply.  We will put out a 
letter to all customers before October 1st regarding this change. 
 

Director Hicks suggested discussing the usage in terms of gallons. Mr. 
Merckling added that our customers are using 80 GPCD and there is a long way 
for us to go.  We are concentrating our efforts on those customers that are not in 
compliance.  President Kaiser added that the increase could result in 1,000 AF 
additional water being saved and would extend the usable life of our water 
supplies.   
 

Director Bergen added that this hurts for Ag.  Avocados have a direct 
relationship with the size of fruit and amount of water.  If you have smaller fruit 
you have less money but I am fully supportive of doing this.  You have to.  It hurts 
but we have to do it.  Mr. Wickstrum also informed the Board that Robert Kwong 
had suggested including appropriate CEQA language on the resolution. 
 

Renee Roth explained that Ventura River Water District prints gallons per 
capita day on their bill and Golden State penalties are $2.50 per unit above your 
allocation at state 3.  As a community we need to have a consolidated view to do 
the same fairness is a goal.  We are in a drought and getting everyone together 
and all pay penalties if wasting water.  Mr. Wickstrum added that Ventura River, 
Meiners Oaks and Golden State are all looking at it being the same across the 
board for everyone.  We hope we don’t collect penalties.  We want to get 
compliance.   Mr. Wickstrum explained that for the residential users this is 
effective for water usage from October 1st. 
 
 The resolution was offered by Director Baggerly, seconded by Director 
Word and adopted by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
10. Ballot for Election of a Special District Alternate member to the Ventura 

LAFCo.        APPROVED 
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 On the motion of Director Word, seconded by Director Hicks, Director 
Baggerly was offered as the representative for the election referenced above by 
the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 RECUSED: Directors: Baggerly 
 
11. Information Items: 
 

a. Lake Casitas Recreation Area Report for July, 2016. 
b. Water Conservation August 2016 Update. 
c. Annual Livingwise Program Water Education Summary Report. 
d. Water Resources Committee Minutes. 
e. Executive Committee Minutes, August 26, 2016. 
f. Recreation Committee Minutes. 
g. Executive Committee Minutes, September 9, 2016. 
h. Letter from Ojai City Council Members William Weirick and Randy 

Haney. 
i. Water Consumption Report. 
j. CFD No. 2013-1 (Ojai) Monthly Cost Analysis. 
k. Investment Report. 
 
On the motion of Director Baggerly, seconded by Director Hicks the 

information items were approved for filing by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
President Kaiser moved the meeting to closed session at 4:25 p.m. 
 

12. Closed Session 
 
 CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – ANTICIPATED LITIGATION 

Significant exposure to litigation matter pursuant to paragraph (2) of 
subdivision (d) of Government Code Section 54956.9: One Case. 
Casitas Municipal Water District has recently received a claim for 
damages related to an employment matter. 

 
President Kaiser moved the meeting back to open session at 4:34 p.m. 

and Mr. Kwong reported that the closed session was completed and there is no 
closed session report to be made. 
 
13. Adjournment  
 
 President Kaiser adjourned the meeting at 4:35 p.m. 
 
      _________________________ 
      James W. Word, Secretary 



 1 

 
Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 

Board Meeting Held 
April 27, 2016 

 
 A meeting of the Board of Directors was held April 27, 2016 at the Casitas 
Municipal Water District located at 1055 Ventura Ave. in Oak View, California. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. Directors Kaiser, Baggerly, Word, 
Hicks and Bergen were present. Also present were Steve Wickstrum, General 
Manager, Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the Board, and Attorney, Robert Kwong.  
There were nine staff members and eleven members of the public in attendance.  
President Kaiser led the group in the flag salute. 

 
1. Public Comments (items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
 

None 
 
2. General Manager comments.   
 

Mr. Wickstrum informed the board that we were notified on Monday that 
we have New Zealand mud snails in the upper Ventura River.  They are 
spreading throughout California.  Ventura County has quite a few streams that 
have them and our staff had found a suspicious snail in their fisheries work. It 
took two - three weeks to get a response from the sample our team took. This is 
not like the quagga exposure.  Our team will be noting, monitoring and observing.  
Our consultant on the quagga assessment and control plan has been notified.  
And will include that in the plan.   
 
3. Board of Director comments. 
 

Director Baggerly reported that OBGMA sent a letter to all interested 
parties of availability to make comments on the boundary modification application 
to Department of Water Resources.  We got letter back from the City of Ojai and 
they requested to have someone there to answer questions.  I was there to 
answer questions but they approved it without question. 
 
4. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
 

Director Word recognized the great job Ron and the crew did working on 
the AWA symposium.  It was an enlightening session. There is a lot of work 
going on to find new water.  Conservation has to be the big thing we rely on.  It 
will be a challenge.  Have to be prepared that what we have is what we have.  
Director Baggerly reported that he attended the meeting as well.   
 
5. Consent Agenda       ADOPTED 
 

a. Recommend approval of a purchase order to Cal-Coast Machinery 
in the amount of $2,974.23 for the purchase of a John Deere MX6 
Lift-type rotary mower deck. 
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c. Recommend acceptance of the condition acceptance report on the 
Mira Monte Well conducted by Pueblo Water Resources and 
authorize expenditures of up to $25,000 to complete the 
recommendations made in the report. 

d. Resolution authorizing access to local, state and federal level 
criminal history information by transmitting fingerprint images and 
related information to the Department of Justice to be transmitted to 
the Federal Bureau of Investigations. 

e. Recommend approval of the Purchase Order to Epic Motorsports in 
the amount of $15,718.87 for the purchase of a Polaris for use at 
Treatment Plant and Dam area. 

   
Mr. Wickstrum informed the board that the dollar amount for the approval 

of item a, is actually $2,766.73, a savings of $207.50.  Director Baggerly asked to 
pull item c from the consent agenda. 

 
The consent agenda minus item c was offered by Director Word, 

seconded by Director Bergen and approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
  Resolution is numbered 16-07 
 

Item c – Director Baggerly motioned to approve item c and suggested the 
addition of a packer. Mr. Wickstrum explained that right now, I would like to get 
the well up and running now.  Have the installation move forward and get the 
others items on the docket to take a look at.  Director Baggerly responded that 
the motion was exploratory and not mandatory. 
 
 On the motion of Director Baggerly, seconded by Director Bergen, item c 
was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
6. Resolution honoring John Parlee upon his retirement.  ADOPTED 
   
 President Kaiser read the resolution and the board thanked Mr. Parlee for 
his work for Casitas. 
 

On the motion of Director Bergen, seconded by Director Hicks and 
resolution was adopted by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
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  Resolution is numbered 16-08 
 

A member of the public said you didn’t give enough time for public 
comment.  Why don’t you have the meetings when people can come to them?  
Why don’t you post this on the internet?  Someone else said it is ridiculous.   
 
7. Bills         APPROVED 
 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Baggerly and bills 
were approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 

President Kaiser then stated we will revert back to public comments for 
items not on the agenda.   
 

Dale Wharton asked the board to start having these meetings after hours.  
A lot of us don’t know about it until the last minute.  This is an important meeting 
to me.  This lady is missing work to come over here. The Board should care 
enough to revisit having the meetings when the public can attend it.  This 
meeting is an important issue.  Almost everyone in here would want that to take 
place and we should not have to fill out a comment card.  I know we sell water to 
the city of Ventura.  Why isn’t there a moratorium in the city of Ventura?    
 

Yasi Paulson, a resident of Oak View for 2 or 3 years, asked if Ventura 
gets state water will they still get water from Lake Casitas and what are Casitas’ 
plans for alternate water source and restrictions for the farmers.  How come I 
can’t grow tomatoes and pixies but they can.  She then asked that meeting 
minutes on the agenda be posted.  A couple of weeks ago there was a talk about 
water at the Ojai retreat and I wonder why Casitas did not come and talk to us 
about the water situation. My husband will retire soon. I need to know if we will 
stay or leave.  If we have to truck in water here will it will affect the price of our 
home.   
 

President Kaiser explained that staff is planning to have a public workshop 
and meeting. It is important and something we have to get the info out to the 
public.  Look at the alternatives and what we are looking at in the future should 
the drought persist. 
 

Director Hicks added I wish we knew if or when the city hooks up to state 
water.  It would be best thing that could happen. It is a long term project.   
Director Word added that the district was formed to supply water and back up 
supply for city of Ventura, Ojai and Ag.  We supply about a third of the City of 
Ventura’s water. This is why this district was formed.  They take water from us 
that serve their zone 1 which is in the Casitas district just as Ojai does.  That is 
what we were designed to do.  We would like to have more water. They have cut 
back about 40% on what they take from us.   
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Dale Wharton asked about a moratorium on hook ups.  Director Baggerly 
explained we don’t have any control over what another government agency does.  
Dale stated what they are going to do is run us dry. Director Baggerly suggested 
they read our Water Efficiency and Allocation Program adopted last June.  We 
are doing 99.9% of what was discussed at the Ojai retreat meeting and we were 
not invited to that meeting. President Kaiser added we take your comments 
seriously and understand your concerns. Another member of the public 
commented on wells saying there are five wells owned by Casitas and four are 
shut down and the other one has been shut down four months.  Director 
Baggerly said they are not our wells. 
 
8. Receive and file report entitled “A Current Assessment of Public Safety 

Services at Lake Casitas and Surrounding District Property” from 
Lawrence Beach Allen & Choi. 

  
  Mr. Wickstrum explained that at our meeting in February we discussed 

developing further the policies procedures we would take at LCRA and you have 
the report by Lawrence Beach Allen & Choi to consider today.  Representatives 
from the firm are in the audience to provide insight to help us in getting a 
resolution in where we should go with our personnel that work at Lake Casitas 
Recreation Area. 
 

Paul Beach and Jim Eicher provided their report reminding the board that 
the first meeting we discussed issues of public safety options at Lake Casitas.  
We looked at current circumstances and looked at options for best practices for 
that area to be more safe and enjoyable and address risk and liability issues.  
They encouraged the board to read their report where they provided the board 
with a few options to consider. 
 

Director Bergen said she was impressed with the report and it gave detail 
and presented the options.  She asked how many security firms could serve 
Casitas here. Mr. Beach said you could put out a bid but there are two or three 
that they know of.  He added you are not limited to just one option. 
 

Director Baggerly stated you dropped the ball on retirement and pension 
obligations.  Is there any analysis to add to that section?  Mr. Beach said the 
preliminary discussions with CalPERS is that it would not go up.  We are still 
waiting for CalPERS to provide something in writing. 
 

Director Word questioned the watershed that we are charged with 
supervising.  Mr. Beach suggested choosing the model that best suits and apply 
the same set of rules across your property.  Mr. Beach stated you need feedback 
from general counsel and staff before you make a decision.  Mr. Beach 
suggested making a 6-12 month plan or longer, hire in house and train in house 
and recommend you do proper due diligence and get the right people and 
continue to use the deputy sheriff.  Mr. Wickstrum added we are limited to what 
Ventura County can help us out with.  

 
Director Bergen asked where we are with a manual as to limitations.  I 

have no idea of what we are approving until we see a manual.  Mr. Beach said 
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you need to find out what you want them to do and what they should not do, 
discuss what services to deliver in conformance with the law.  Don’t come up with 
a bunch of rules until you figure out what you want the people to do. 
 

Mr. Eicher added until the board decides the type of player dealing with 
security issues, to build a policy around it is putting the cart before the horse.  Mr. 
Beach added you might decide you want full blown peace officers and EMT’s and 
observe and report people.  You could have some staff with certain powers and 
other staff with others.  Review materials and talk with staff about the dragon you 
are trying to slay and build the staff around it. 
 
 President Kaiser stated option #1, observe and report is most appropriate 
at this time. President Kaiser added we don’t have structural oversight in place at 
this time.  Based on the questions what is the prudent measure to take at this 
time? Mr. Beach explained staff are working hard right now doing as good as 
they can do given the limited resources.  Supplement with VCSO to the extent 
that you can.  If full on or limited, you need ordinance enforcement.  Amend the 
ordinance to allow for limited peace officer status to enforce the ordinance.  If you 
have some good hires in the pipeline and can bring them on great.  Rely upon an 
analysis to get people properly trained and supplement with VCSO. 
 

Director Bergen said the missing key factor is the pension factor.  I 
understand the way we are currently operating is not in conformance with legal 
structure we should have.  Myself, I think we need to enforce our ordinances.    
Mr. Eicher added until you decide if you want to give the authority to do 
ordinance enforcement you may have the current staff be observe and report 
supplemented by more OT hiring by VCSO.  Have that work in short term.  If you 
continue to have employees do things without the proper structure you increase 
the risk? He added that the ordinance change is where authority comes from.   
Until that is vetted by the board what do you want the current staff to do?  
 

Director Bergen added she needs more information on the financial side.  
We need to stay where we are and get the sheriff in and do more work to get the 
information.  Director Baggerly suggested coming back with the ordinance on the 
agenda with the staff report with information available to the board members.  
President Kaiser suggested option 1 for now.  Mr. Wickstrum stated observe and 
report is not what they are at now.  Director Bergen added they are in no different 
position.  Saying you are a temporary peace officer does not solve the problem.   
 

  On the motion of President Kaiser, seconded by Director Bergen Park 
Services Officers will observe and report and further information will come back 
to the board including proposed changes to the ordinance to allow for limited 
peace officer status, further information on CalPERS and insurance costs, further 
information on infrastructure needed to care for these officers and retaining the 
services of Lawrence Beach to formulate additional information.  This was 
approved by the following roll call vote: 

 
AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Kaiser  

  NOES: Directors: Baggerly 
 ABSENT: Directors: None 
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  Director Word added the concern is to protect the lake.  Park Services 

Officer Faddis stated if we can only observe and report if we see a boat come in 
we can’t stop them.  Mr. Kwong offered that he read AB1683 the law regarding 
the quagga situation adding that the regulations speak to the control and 
prevention of quagga mussels in lakes. It is unlawful for any person to fail to 
comply with any written order and any department employee or any other person 
of authority.  It does not talk about public safety independent authority under Fish 
& Game code.  You have independent authority and can prevent infestation at 
your lake. 
 
 Park Services Manager Carol Belser asked if staff is only to observe and 
report and not wear their uniforms and then are they not to use the vehicles.  Mr. 
Eicher said if they don’t use the lights and sirens it is ok for them to use the 
vehicles.  He added that he finds them to be very professional and what they are 
wearing is fine if they understand their duties. 
 

President Kaiser called for a recess at 5:06 p.m. and then brought the 
meeting back into session at 5:20 p.m. 
 
9. Resolution Declaring Stage 3 Water Supply Conditions at Lake Casitas. 
          ADOPTED  
 

  The board discussed the status of the lake, the allocation program and the 
need to continue to conserve and the decision to go to irrigation on one day per 
week.  The stages were set up to always have inside water use and to ramp 
down the outside use. 
 

Renee Roth with Green Coalition suggested building a community effort 
on a resilient watershed that understands about water conservation.  There is a 
lack of general information on ET rates, and water demands for plant materials.  
Tom Ash is speaking on May 26 and all welcome to attend. Ms. Roth suggested 
that you are generous with the WEAP program and have done a good job in 
setting it up.  People need more education and different plants need different 
things.  She added that she wants to put out a handbook and may ask for some 
support to help put those materials together so a homeowner can show it to their 
landscaper.  
 

Rich Paulsen questioned the status of growth in Ventura.  Mr. Wickstrum 
explained that the city of Ventura responded to Governor Brown’s regulations by 
reducing use by 38%.  They stepped up their conservation and public information 
campaign.  Mr. Wickstrum explained that other agencies have adopted similar 
scenarios to work with their customers.  As far as Casitas goes, everyone is a 
customer of Lake Casitas.  From Mills on over, they paid the same tax ratio as 
they did in Oak View.  Mr. Paulsen said they have an interconnect.  Mr. 
Wickstrum explained they don’t.  It is probably a $200 million project to build a 
pipeline.  They are working to get water on an emergency basis from Met to 
Calleguas to the city on an emergency basis.  There is not a lot of large growth 
on the west side; a lot of growth is east of Mills Road.   They have surcharges for 
water use too and their tier rates are higher than Casitas. 
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Director Word added that we serve 30,000 people in Ventura under the 

Casitas District.  We sell on a wholesale basis to them and other agencies.  The 
whole process is that we are the backup supply when their wells go dry.  Our 
water usage tends to go up because more people are pulling from us.  We juggle 
all of these and have about a four year supply if we don’t get any rain.  We are all 
in it together. 
 

Mr. Kwong suggested the addition of CEQA language to the resolution 
that pursuant to title 14 this is statutorily exempt. 
 

The resolution with suggested modification was offered by Director 
Baggerly, seconded by Director Hicks passed by the following roll call vote: 

 
AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  

  NOES: Directors: None 
 ABSENT: Directors: None 
  

Resolution is numbered 16-09 
 

10. Information Items: 
 

a. Finance Committee Minutes. 
b. Letter from Bureau of Reclamation in support of Limited Peace 

Officer Status at Lake Casitas Recreation Area. 
c. Informational memo regarding voting format for the Upper Ventura 

River Groundwater Sustainability Agency. 
d. Investment Report. 
 
On the motion of Director Word, seconded by Director Hicks, the 

information items were approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Bergen, Hicks, Word, Baggerly, Kaiser  
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
President Kaiser moved the meeting to closed session at 6:00 p.m. with 

Mr. Kwong stating the board is going into closed session pursuant to conference 
with legal counsel under section 54956, one case and the evaluation of the 
General Manager. 

 
11. Closed Session 
 

a.   Conference with Legal Counsel -- Anticipated Litigation  
Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of 
Section 54956.9, Government Code. (number of potential cases: 
one)  

 
 b. Public Employee Performance Evaluation (Govt. Code Sec. 54957) 

Title: General Manager 
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President Kaiser moved the meeting back into open session at 6:40 p.m. 

with Mr. Kwong stating there was no reportable action taken. 
 
12. Adjournment  
 

President Kaiser adjourned the meeting at 6:40 p.m. 
 
 
      _______________________ 
      James W. Word, Secretary 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
                                                Inter-Office Memorandum 
 
DATE:  September 23, 2016 
 
TO:         Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Assistant to General Manager, Rebekah Vieira 
 
Re:  Renewal of Special Liability Insurance Program 
          
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors authorize payment of $60,942.24 to Alliant 
Insurance Services, Inc. for the renewal of the Special Liability Insurance (SLIP) for coverage 
effective 9/29/16 – 9/29/17.  
 
BACKGROUND:    
 
The District’s insurance broker, Alliant Insurance Services has successfully renewed coverage 
for the SLIP program with Associated Industries Insurance Company effective September 29, 
2016.  This renewal is $41.26 less than the renewal cost for coverage last year.   
 
If the District is interested in securing Terrorism Insurance Coverage, the District may elect to do 
so with the understanding that the District would receive an invoice for an additional 5% of the 
annual premium for the SLIP coverage. 
 
In order for our liability coverage to be renewed under the SLIP program, payment of the 
premium must be made by October 16, 2016. 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Client: Casitas Municipal Water District (see 

attached) 
Policy: Special Liability Insurance (SLIP) 

Policy Number: TBD Effective: 09/29/16 to 09/29/17 

Invoice # ICO Trans Eff Due Date Trans Description Amount
9084 
9084 
9084 
9084 
9084 

ASSIN6 
ASSIN6 
ASSIN6 
ASSIN6 
ASSIN6 

9/29/16 
9/29/16 
9/29/16 
9/29/16 
9/29/16 

10/16/16 
10/16/16 
10/16/16 
10/16/16 
10/16/16 

RENB 
SURT 
SURF 
AFEE 
CFEE 

15-16 SLIP Renewal Premium 
Surplus Lines Taxes 
Surplus Lines Stamping Fee 
Agency Fee 
MGA Service Fee 

$52,064.20 
$1,561.93 

$104.13 
$5,987.38 
$1,224.60 

Total Invoice Balance: $60,942.24

ANNUAL PREMIUM FOR LIABILITY COVERAGE EFFECTIVE 9/29/16 TO 9/29/17 

IMPORTANT NOTICE: The Nonadmitted & Reinsurance reform act (NRRA) went into effect July 21, 2011. Accordingly, surplus lines tax 
rates and regulations are subject to change which could result in an increase or decrease of the total surplus lines taxes and/or fees owed on this 
placement. If a change is required, we will promptly notify you. Any additional taxes and/or fees owed must be promptly remitted to Alliant 
Insurance Services, Inc. 
 
Alliant embraces a policy of transparency with respect to its compensation from insurance transactions. Details on our compensation policy, 
including the types of income Alliant may earn on a placement, are available at www.alliantinsurance.com. For a copy of our policy or for 
inquiries regarding compensation issues pertaining to your account contact: Alliant Insurance Services, Inc., Attn: General Counsel, 701 B St., 
6th Floor, San Diego, CA 92101 

Alliant Insurance Services, Inc. 
Newport Beach – Alliant Insurance Services, Inc. 
1301 Dove St., Ste. 200 
Newport Beach 
CA  92660 
Phone: (949) 756-0271 SLIP-Special Liability Insurance 

Casitas Municipal Water District (see attached) 
1055 Ventura Ave. 
Oak View, CA  93022 

Invoice# 9084 Page 1 of 1 
ACCOUNT NUMBER DATE 

CASIMUN-01 9/15/15 

BALANCE DUE ON 
10/16/16 

AMOUNT PAID AMOUNT DUE 
 $60,942.24 





































CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 
 

A RESOLUTION HONORING 
ANDY BENITEZ 

 UPON HIS RETIREMENT FROM 
CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 

 
 WHEREAS, Andy Benitez was hired on January 13, 2003 and has served the 
District for 13 years as a full time employee; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Andy Benitez has been a key employee in the District’s Engineering 
area and has been dedicated to protecting Casitas’ water lines from damage and 
inspecting various projects; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Andy Benitez has prepared many bid packets for needed district 
work; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Andy Benitez has overseen the installation of numerous water 
services; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Andy Benitez has chosen to retire effective September 30, 2016; 
and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Board of Directors wish to take proper notice and express 
appreciation for the dedicated service that Mr. Benitez has rendered to Casitas. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directors of the Casitas 
Municipal Water District as follows: 
 
 The Board of Directors hereby expresses its congratulations and sincere 
appreciation to Andy Benitez for his thirteen years of service to Casitas. 
 
 ADOPTED this 28th day of September, 2016 
 
       _________________________ 
       Pete Kaiser, President 
       Casitas Municipal Water District 
Attest: 
 
 
___________________________ 
James W. Word, Secretary 
Casitas Municipal Water District  
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
Interdepartmental Memo 

 
Date:  September 15, 2016 
 
To:  Steve Wickstrum, General Manager 
 
From:   Carol Belser, Park Services Manager 
 
Subject: 2016/2017 PROPOSED FEES & CHARGES 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors approve all fees and charges as outlined below which 
were reviewed and recommended by the Recreation Committee on September 6, 2016 and schedule a 
public hearing for the proposed recreation fee structure. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW  
 
The United States constructed the Ventura River Project pursuant to Act of Congress (Public Law 423, 
84th Cong., 2d session) approved March 1, 1956 for irrigation, furnishing water for municipal and 
domestic use and for providing incidental recreation and fish and wildlife benefits as defined by the 
report submitted to Congress by the Secretary of the Interior entitled, “Ventura River Project, 
California, Feasibility Report”.  
 
Since that time the Casitas Municipal Water District “District” has developed recreation facilities and 
operations to accommodate the visiting public and has continued to manage the facilities. On October 
7, 2011 the United States Department of the Interior, Bureau of Reclamation, entered into an updated 
formal agreement with the District for the Maintenance and Development of Recreation Uses and 
Facilities at Lake Casitas. That formal recreation management agreement was a spring board for the 
Bureau of Reclamation “BOR” to support the District’s recreation facilities financially and to date the 
District has received over one million dollars in federal government funding support for infrastructure 
maintenance and improvements.  
 
The Lake Casitas Recreation Area “LCRA” is part of the District’s responsibility, as is providing 
water, and the District has operated the LCRA on a user fee basis. No water revenue or property tax 
received by the District from residents should offset costs of the LCRA. Revenue received directly at 
the gate or from camping covers the costs associated with the operation. It is the intent that the 
Recreation Area operate with a balanced budget without subsidy from the District.  
 
ANALYSIS 
 
The goal of the user fees are to off-set costs and allow for the development of a fund balance that can 
then be used for capital improvement projects. At a glance, direct costs and direct revenue dollars 
balance, but the LCRA also relies on administrative services provided by District staff such as the 
finance department, payroll, human resources, General Manager and the Board. The formula used for 
the District to recoup these costs is based on the total number of full-time and part-time staff and the 
percentage they represent for both the “Recreation” and “Water” side. This formula fluctuates annually 
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and the dollar amount is represented as the administrative overhead % in the budget. This representing 
percent changes with the actual number of full-time and part-time employees in any particular fiscal 
year. 
 
Staff costs are the single highest cost of LCRA operations, second is the administrative overhead. The 
Recreation Area is in motion to hire additional staff for a Park Ranger division. Additionally, benefit 
costs also increase. Full-time employee wages also increase in sync with the cost of living and part-
time with changes in the minimum wage. It is recommended, since staff costs increase and 
administrative overhead increases the identified user fees should also adjust. 
 
Although camping was raised in early 2016, the need for additional revenue was identified and an 
approximate 5% increase is recommended. Vehicle entry fees during weekends and holidays between 
Easter and Labor Day were also identified for an increase. The last time the vehicle entry fee was 
raised was in 2008. The increase for vehicle use only affects weekend days during the high season and 
holidays between Easter and Labor Day. The recommended fee is an increase from $15.00 to $20.00 
per vehicle. Weekday and off season will remain the same at $10.00 per vehicle as it has been since 
2008.  
 
The fee schedule recommendation was discussed at the Recreation Committee meeting on August 2, 
2016 and again reviewed and approved for forwarding to the Board on September 6, 2016. Anticipated 
additional revenue received for the increase is over $100,000 per fiscal year.  
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LAKE CASITAS RECREATION AREA – PUBLIC USE FEES 

  
Current Current Sat-Sun & Holidays Recommend Sat-Sun & Holidays 

DAY USE FEES: Non Season Easter W/E thru Labor Day Non Season Easter W/E thru Labor Day 
1. Motor Vehicle Permits: 

  
    

 
Per day, per motor vehicle $10.00 $15.00 $10.00 $20.00 

 
Per day, per passenger bus $30.00 $30.00 $30.00 $30.00 

2. Pet Permits:         

 
Per day, per animal $2.00 $2.00 $2.00 $2.00 

 
     (1 Pet Free with FV Annual Decal         

3. Boat Permits:         

 
Per day, per boat (Subject to Quarantine) $13.00 $13.00 $13.00 $13.00 

 
Per day, per canoe, kayak (Subject to Quarantine) $3.00 $3.00 $3.00 $3.00 

 
Non-Emergency Boat Tow $50.00 $50.00 $50.00 $50.00 

 
Tamper Proof Cable & Lock $55.00 $55.00 $55.00 $55.00 

4. Annual Permits:     
  

 
Frequent Visitor Annual Decal $120.00 $120.00 $120.00 $120.00 

 
2nd FV Annual Decal (Same household only) $60.00 $60.00 $60.00 $60.00 

 
3rd FV Annual Decal (Same household only) $30.00 $30.00 $30.00 $30.00 

 
Subsequent FV Decals 1/2 of previous (Limit 8 total)         

 
Annual Boat Permit $130.00 $130.00 $130.00 $130.00 

 
Annual Canoe/Kayak Permit $35.00 $35.00 $35.00 $35.00 

 
Replacement/transfer of Annual Permit $3.00 $3.00 $3.00 $3.00 

5. Picnic Area Reservation: $150.00 $150.00 $150.00 $150.00 
6. Casitas Water Adventure      

  
 

Single Splash Pass $12.00 $14.00 $12.00 $14.00 

 
Late Day Pass recommend last 3 hours $6.50 $6.50 $6.50 $6.50 

 
2 Day Pass (Total for two consecutive days) 

$22.00-
$26.00 $22.00 - $26.00 $22.00 - $26.00 $22.00- $26.00 

 
Season Pass $65.00 $65.00 $65.00 $65.00 

 
Group Sales 35 minimum $10.00 $10.00 $10.00 $10.00 

 
Reservation Fee $9.00 $9.00 $9.00 $9.00 

   
Fri- Sat & Holidays   Fri- Sat & Holidays 

Camping/ Overnight Fees:   Easter W/E thru Labor Day   Easter W/E thru Labor Day  
1. Non-Refundable Reservation Fee, Per Site $9.00 $9.00 $9.00 $9.00 

 
Cancel/Change Reservation Fee, Per Site $5.00 $5.00 $5.00 $5.00 

2. Camping Permits:     
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  Current Fri- Sat & Holidays Recommend Fri- Sat & Holidays 
  Non Season Easter W/E thru Labor Day Non Season Easter W/E thru Labor Day 

 
Per camping night, per vehicle, per site         

 
Maximum in all sites -  6 persons          

 
Tent Sites:  $26.50 $31.50 $30.00 $35.00 

 
Basic hook-up sites          

 
Electric & water only $36.50 $42.00 $38.00 $45.00 

 
Deluxe hook-up sites          

 
for self contained units, includes         

 
concrete pad with grass $47.50 $52.50 $50.00 $55.00 

 
Executive hook-up sites          

 
for self contained units includes, concrete pad         

 
with grass & sewer hook-up $57.50 $63.00 $60.00 $66.00 

 
Overflow, per fully self-contained unit, per night $42.00 $42.00 $42.00 $42.00 

 
Extra vehicle drive in, per night,          

 
per vehicle - based on availability $12.50 $18.00 $12.50 $18.00 

 
Per Person, Per Night Fee $5.00 $5.00 $5.00 $5.00 

 
     (Every person over 6 per site)         

 
Late Check-Out/Renewal Fee $21.00 $21.00 $21.00 $21.00 

 
Boat permit, per night, per boat $10.00 $10.00 $10.00 $10.00 

 
     (Subject to Quarantine)         

 
Canoe/Kayak permit, per night/unit $4.00 $4.00 $4.00 $4.00 

 
     (Subject to Quarantine)         

 
Pet permit, per night, per animal $3.00 $3.00 $3.00 $3.00 

 
(1 Pet Free with FV Annual Decal)         

3. Organizational Camping:         

 
Lake & Owl  Group Camp Areas - Reservation Fee $90.00 $90.00 $90.00 $90.00 

 
Owl Court - Per camping night, per vehicle (10 min.) $31.50 $31.50 $35.00 $35.00 

 
Trout Group Camp Area – Reservation Fee  $90.00  $90.00     

 
Trout - Per camping night, per vehicle (10 minimum) $31.50 $31.50 $35.00 $35.00 

 
Pollywog  Group Camp Area – Reservation Fee  $45.00  $45.00   $45.00  $45.00 

 Pollywog – Per camping night, per vehicle (5 min.) $31.50 $31.5 $35.00 $35.00 
4. Recreational Vehicle Storage:     

  
 

Per calendar month non pull-through space $84.00 $84.00 $84.00 $84.00 

 
After the 15th day of the month $42.00 $42.00 $42.00 $42.00 

 
Per calendar month pull-through space $102.00 $102.00 $102.00 $102.00 

 
After the 15th day of the month $51.00 $51.00 $51.00 $51.00 

 
Impound Fee /Eac h – Cuff on & Cuff Off $25.00 $25.00 $25.00 $25.00 

 



 CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 
 
 

RESOLUTION SETTING THE TIME AND PLACE FOR A PUBLIC 
HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED FEES AND CHARGES FOR 

 LAKE CASITAS RECREATION AREA 
 
 

WHEREAS, it is recommended that the Board of Directors schedule the date of 
October 26, 2016, during the regular meeting of the Board of Directors, to hold a public 
hearing to consider approval of the 2016/2017 Proposed Fees and Charges for Lake 
Casitas Recreation Area. 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directors of the 

Casitas Municipal Water District as follows: 
 

1.   A public hearing will be conducted for the purpose of considering the 
proposed fees and charges for Lake Casitas Recreation Area. 
 

2. The place of said hearing is hereby fixed at the Casitas Municipal Water 
District Board Room located at 1055 Ventura Ave., Oak View, CA.  The date and time for 
said hearing is hereby fixed as October 26, 2016, at 3:00 p.m. 
 
 ADOPTED this 28th day of September, 2016. 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
Pete Kaiser, President 
Casitas Municipal Water District 

 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
________________________________ 
James W. Word, Secretary 
Casitas Municipal Water District 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 
FROM: LINDSAY CAO, CIVIL ENGINEER 
SUBJECT: ADOPT RESOLUTION TO AWARD CONTRACT –VENTURA AVENUE PUMP 

PLANT NO.1 ELECTRICAL UPGRADE, SPECIFICATION 16-383 
DATE: SEPTEMBER 28, 2016 
 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors adopt the resolution accepting a proposal 
submitted by the lowest responsible and responsive bidder and award the contract for 
construction of the Ventura Avenue Pump Plant No. 1 Electrical Upgrade, Specification 16-383 
to Oilfield Electric and Motor of Ventura in the amount of $400,960. It is further recommended 
that the President of the Board execute the agreement for said work and the Board authorize 
staff to proceed with the administration of the contract. 

 
BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION: 
 
The Ventura Avenue Pump Plant No.1 is in need of electrical upgrades to improve the 
efficiency of the facility and bring the facility into current code compliance.  This project 
includes installation of new switchgear and connecting it to the existing systems; installation of 
new underground conduits from the transformer to the new switchgear per Southern California 
Edison requirements; and installation of low voltage panel.    
 
The project was advertised through F.W. Dodge and on the District’s web site.  The bid 
announcement was sent to six firms.  Four bidders completed the non-mandatory job walk. 
Five firms submitted proposals.  The bid results are 
 

FIRM AMOUNT 
Oilfield Electric & Motor $400,960.00 
GA Techinical Services, Inc. $417,550.00 
Venco Electric, Inc. $429,000.00 
Taft Electric Company $446,888.00 
Serviteck Solutions $570,338.52 
 
The FY 2016-17 Budget allocated $450,000 to complete this project. The project is 
categorically exempt from CEQA per Section 15301 and 15302. 
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 CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 
 
 

RESOLUTION AWARDING A CONTRACT 
FOR THE VENTURA AVENUE NO.1 PUMP PLANT ELECTRIAL UPGRADE 

SPECIFICATION 16-383 
 

WHEREAS, the District invited bids from qualified contractors for the above-referenced 
project, and 

 
WHEREAS, the Ventura Avenue No.1 Pump Plant is a critical component in the District’s 

water transmission system, and 
 

WHEREAS, the District received two bids, with the lowest responsive bid submitted by Oilfield 
Electric and Motor Inc. in the sum of $400,960.00. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Directors of the Casitas Municipal 
Water District as follows: 
 
           1. That the bid from Oilfield Electric and Motor Inc. in the amount of $400,960.00 be 
accepted for the Ventura Avenue No.2 Pump Plant Electrical Upgrades, Specification 16-383 and a 
contract awarded. 
 
 2. Pursuant to title 14, California Code of Regulations, Section 15301 and 15302, the board 
finds that the project is categorically exempt from the requirements of the California Environmental 
Quality Act; and 
 

3. That staff is hereby authorized and directed to proceed with the administration of the 
contract.  

 
 

ADOPTED this                   day of                                       , 2016. 
 
 

____________________________________ 
Pete Kaiser, President  
Casitas Municipal Water District 

ATTEST: 
 
_______________________________________ 
James W. Word, Secretary  
Casitas Municipal Water District 
 
 
 







 
 

CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:   OPERATIONS & MAINTENANCE MANAGER 

FROM:  TREATMENT PLANT SUPERVISOR 

SUBJECT:  RESTORATION OF INTAKE SCREEN ASSEMBLY # 3 

DATE:            SEPTEMBER 19, 2016  

 

 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors approve a purchase order to West Coast Welding 
and Construction Inc. in the amount of $20,238.88 for the restoration and coating of the dam 
intake screen assembly #3. 
 
 
BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION: 
 
The intake structure was originally constructed by the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation in the late 
1950’s to screen water as it moved from the lake into the casitas dam intake structure. The 
existing structure is comprised of nine inlet ports which allow for selective removal of water 
from various lake elevations. An intake screen is located at each of the ports and prevent large 
debris and fish from entering into the treatment plant facility. The intake screen assembly #3    
has been in continuous service since 1959 and at present, exhibits a need for corrosion removal, 
coatings application, and replacement of screen material. 
 
The project was advertised on the District’s web site, five bidders completed the mandatory job 
walk and submitted proposals:  
 
 
 
Dekan Construction Corp.                               David Bader                                   ($48,760.00) 
 
C.D. Lyon Inc.                                                 Jeff Danebrock                               ($31,165.00) 
 
West Coast Welding                                        Alex Sapien                                    ($20,238.88) 
 
Clark Engineering Construction                      Todd Holder                                   ($55,807.00) 
 
Welsona Iron & Engineering                           Dan Murphy                                   ($46,500.00) 
 



 
 

 
 
 
The work required to restore the intake screen assembly #3 is specialized work. West Coast 
Welding Inc. has performed similar restoration projects for Casitas in 2013 and 2014 including 
the restoration of intake screen assembly #8 and has demonstrated quality workmanship. District 
staff are confident in their ability to accomplish the above work. West Coast Welding Inc. has an 
active contractor’s license and is registered with the Department of Industrial Relations. 
 
FUNDING: 
 
The FY 2016 - 2017 capital budget contains funds in the amount of $35,000.000 for the project. 
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
Minutes 

 
 
DATE:  September 20, 2016 
TO:         Board of Directors 
FROM:  Assistant to General Manager, Rebekah Vieira 
Re:  Personnel Committee Meeting of September 12, 2016 
          
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
MEETING:    

 
1. Roll Call.      Directors Mary Bergen and Jim Word 
   Steve Wickstrum, General Manager 
   Rebekah Vieira, Assistant to General Manager 
   Employees: Carol Belser, Joe Evans, Cinnamon McIntosh 
   Public: Suzi Taylor 
     
2. Public Comments.   

None 
 

3. Board/Manager comments.   
None 
 

4. Discussion regarding recruitments. 
a. Utility Worker Positions – interviews were completed and the two employees will 

start on September 19th. 
b. Rangers – interviews were conducted and we are scheduling another round of 

interviews at the end of this month. 
c. Assistant GM – Interviews were conducted and a decision is pending 
d. Dam Tender – Interviews conducted and offer made and accepted by an internal 

candidate. 
e. Treatment Plant Operator III – Position just opened due to filling the Dam Tender 

position. 
f. Customer Service/Accounting Technician position open and posted internally. 
g. Engineer Technician – Position opened and posted internally. 

 
5. Discussion regarding the creation of the Park Ranger/Park Services Officer 

Division Officer position.  
The Committee discussed the information that was provided in the board agenda packet 
clarifying that the position is not a contractor or consultant.  There was discussion 
regarding the assignment of this position to a management designation.  The General 
Manager explained that he does not see this position as a temporary need. 
 
Suzi Taylor questioned why the position is not created as a supervisory position and if 
that was to get around the collective bargaining unit.  Ms. Taylor asked about the 
proposed pay and stated that she reviewed the budget and the budgeted positions are in 
the par ranges of $23 -$28/hour and some up to $39 an hour.  Mr. Wickstrum explained 
that the proposed pay is $86,349 per year and this is a new position that was not 
included in the budget but there is money available in the budget for the position.  Ms. 
Taylor asked if the position would be a peace officer or not.  Mr. Wickstrum added that it 
is not as it is currently written and Mr. Taylor added that it is something to consider and it 
would be helpful to have that authority and qualified immunity. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:59 p.m. 



   CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT

TREASURER'S MONTHLY REPORT OF INVESTMENTS

09/21/16

 

Type of Date of Adjusted Current Rate of Date of % of Days to

Invest Institution CUSIP Maturity Cost Mkt Value Interest Deposit Portfolio Maturity

Federal Farm CR Bank 31331VWN2 4/13/2026 $932,708 $925,639 1.901% 5/9/2016 4.77% 3442

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFK71 3/9/2026 $854,249 $844,494 2.790% 3/28/2016 4.35% 3408

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFNR4 11/18/2024 $808,572 $800,250 2.870% 11/18/2015 4.12% 2937

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFYH4 2/8/2027 $1,015,481 $1,002,580 3.000% 3/24/2016 5.17% 3737

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 33133EFHV2 10/13/2022 $587,878 $580,215 2.200% 10/23/2015 2.99% 2182

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313379EE5 6/14/2019 $1,368,083 $1,370,574 1.625% 10/3/2012 7.06% 983

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A0EN6 12/10/2021 $544,685 $537,040 1.107% 5/9/2016 2.77% 1879

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A5R35 6/13/2025 $770,380 $762,819 2.875% 2/19/2016 3.93% 3142

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313383YJ4 9/8/2023 $475,019 $460,957 1.203% 7/14/2016 2.38% 2507

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313383YJ4 9/8/2023 $939,561 $911,983 1.203% 7/14/2016 4.70% 2507

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3133XFKF2 6/11/2021 $665,573 $669,469 5.625% 1/16/2013 3.45% 1700

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EABA60 11/17/2017 $1,042,774 $1,050,010 5.125% 1/3/2012 5.41% 416

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EADB2 1/13/2022 $677,300 $697,021 2.375% 9/8/2014 3.59% 1912

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0ES80 11/15/2016 $683,441 $684,052 1.375% 3/12/2012 3.52% 54

*TB Federal National Assn 31315P2J7 5/1/2024 $806,309 $790,533 1.721% 5/1/2016 4.07% 2740

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0ZR7 9/6/2024 $1,484,667 $1,485,773 2.625% 5/25/2016 7.66% 2865

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0K36 4/24/2026 $2,531,966 $2,534,650 2.125% 5/25/2016 13.06% 3453

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828JE10 7/15/2018 $1,126,685 $1,159,665 1.375% 7/6/2010 5.98% 654

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828MF4 1/15/2020 $1,125,119 $1,175,221 1.375% 11/18/2015 6.06% 1194

*TB US Treasury Note 912828WE6 11/15/2023 $768,768 $829,635 2.750% 12/13/2013 4.28% 2574

Accrued Interest $133,889

Total in Gov't Sec. (11-00-1055-00&1065) $19,209,218 $19,406,468 99.98%

Total Certificates of Deposit: (11.13506) $0 $0 0.00%

** LAIF as of:  (11-00-1050-00) N/A $449 $449 0.61% Estimated 0.00%

*** COVI as of: (11-00-1060-00) N/A $2,854 $2,854 0.68% Estimated 0.01%

TOTAL FUNDS INVESTED $19,212,521 $19,409,771 100.00%

Total Funds Invested last report $19,220,549 $19,508,936

Total Funds Invested 1 Yr. Ago $19,026,823 $19,174,111

**** CASH IN BANK (11-00-1000-00) EST. $5,570,650 $5,570,650

CASH IN Western Asset Money Market $3 $3 0.01%

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS $24,783,174 $24,980,424

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS 1 YR AGO $22,418,092 $22,565,380

*CD CD - Certificate of Deposit

*TB TB - Federal Treasury Bonds or Bills 

** Local Agency Investment Fund 

*** County of Ventura Investment Fund

Estimated interest rate, actual not due at present time.

**** Cash in bank

No investments were made pursuant to subdivision (i) of Section 53601, Section 53601.1 

and subdivision (i) Section 53635 of the Government Code.

All investments were made in accordance with the Treasurer's annual statement of 

investment policy.
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